



**Canadian Slavonic Papers Revue Canadienne des Slavistes** 

ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: https://www.tandfonline.com/loi/rcsp20

# The improbable path to peace through domestic political change in Russia

Lisa McIntosh Sundstrom

To cite this article: Lisa McIntosh Sundstrom (2022): The improbable path to peace through domestic political change in Russia, Canadian Slavonic Papers, DOI: 10.1080/00085006.2022.2105503

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/00085006.2022.2105503



Published online: 14 Sep 2022.



Submit your article to this journal 🗗



View related articles



🕖 View Crossmark data 🗹



Check for updates

#### FORUM: RUSSIA'S INVASION OF UKRAINE

# The improbable path to peace through domestic political change in Russia

#### Lisa McIntosh Sundstrom

Department of Political Science, University of British Columbia, Vancouver, BC, Canada

#### ABSTRACT

Could an end to the Russian attack on Ukraine come about through domestic political change in Russia? This article considers possibilities by examining what we know about the current degree of support for the war and for Putin as leader, as well as the developing impacts of brain drain, economic sanctions, and military losses that could lead to increased domestic opposition to the war over time. The article includes a brief analysis of potential sources of elite opposition in Russia, which could oust Putin or persuade him to back down from the invasion.

#### RÉSUMÉ

Des changements dans la politique intérieure de la Russie pourraient-ils entraîner la fin de son offensive en Ukraine? Cet article en examine les probabilités par l'étude de ce que nous savons du soutien populaire à la guerre et de la popularité de Vladimir Putin comme dirigeant, ainsi que l'impact à plus ou moins long terme que pourraient avoir sur le renforcement d'une opposition à la guerre des facteurs tels que l'exode de cerveaux, les sanctions économiques et les pertes militaires. L'article propose aussi une brève analyse des motifs qui pourraient conduire certaines élites à chercher à renverser Putin ou à le persuader de mettre fin à la guerre.

#### **KEYWORDS**

War in Ukraine; elite politics; coup; protest; Russian politics

As the Russian invasion of Ukraine grinds on with no apparent solution through international diplomacy or military victory by either side, one of the questions that people often ask is whether an end to the war could come through domestic change in Russia, either through a shift in government policy to retreat from Ukraine, or through Vladimir Putin's removal from power.

What are the facilitating and limiting factors to this potential development? I discuss them in this article by considering what we know about the degree of support for the war and for Putin as leader, the apparent developing impacts of brain drain, economic sanctions, and military losses that could affect the growth of opposition, and a brief analysis of where those potential sources of effective opposition might be in Russia, who could oust Putin or persuade him to back down from the invasion.

## How popular are the war and Vladimir Putin in Russia?

Most polling, even by semi-independent agencies, indicated just as the war began that over 50% of the population was in favour of the so-called special military operation. That figure later rose to just over 80% in late March 2022, according to polling by the non-governmental Levada Centre.<sup>1</sup> Thereafter, a small dip appeared by the April 2022 survey, to 74% in some way supporting the operation.<sup>2</sup> Yet this figure includes 45% who report being strongly in favour of the war, and 29% who have reservations, alongside the 19% reporting opposition and 7% who could not say ("затрудняюсь ответить"). By July 2022, these survey results remained largely unchanged. Similarly, concerning the popularity of Putin as a leader in general, his popularity shot up from 65% in December to 71% in February, up to 83% in May.<sup>3</sup>

These results are doubtless partially an effect of people responding disingenuously to surveys owing to fear of punishment for opposing the war.<sup>4</sup> As Denis Volkov, the head of the Levada Centre, has stated: "We must understand that polls show us not what people really think or really believe, but what they want to share" and what they are willing to say publicly.<sup>5</sup>

Still, Russians' responses to polls may not be as untruthful as we would like to think. Previous research has shown, through a list-survey experimental study, that Vladimir Putin's soaring approval ratings are likely close to accurate reflections of opinion.<sup>6</sup> People's responses can be their real opinions, partially an effect of the relentless propaganda that most Russians witness in remaining state media sources, which depicts Ukraine as ruled by Nazis – or at least by anti-Russian nationalists – who are attacking Russian-speaking Ukrainians and are staging fake scenes of Russian war crimes.<sup>7</sup> Indoctrination campaigns are particularly pronounced in Russian schools.<sup>8</sup> In this world, it is Ukrainians who are bombing their own citizens, not the Russian military, and reports of Ukrainians calling relatives in Russia who refuse to believe what they are witnessing firsthand are legion.<sup>9</sup>

However, propaganda is not a thorough explanation for strong support for the war, since Russians can access alternative information and news sources, such as through the use of virtual private networks (VPN) to access blocked websites, or by following dissenting Telegram social media channels. Levada's March 2022 survey showed that 68% of respondents used the Internet every day for information, and nearly 23% used VPNs.<sup>10</sup> Moreover, use of Telegram as a messaging app – practically the only non-Russian social networking platform left unblocked by the Russian government - jumped from 21% to 37% of respondents between March 2021 and March 2022.<sup>11</sup> The survey also revealed that over half of all respondents were aware of protests that had taken place against the "special operation." Notably, in all of these survey questions, younger Russians were more likely to access independent information, to be aware of protests taking place, and to understand such protests as expressing indignation at the special operation itself and dissatisfaction with the state of affairs in the country. They were also most likely to be opposed to the war. Their responses contrasted with members of older generations, who were more likely to receive their information from television and radio and were more likely to suspect that people participated in protests because "they were paid for it."<sup>12</sup>

So why do Russians continue to support the war and their president, despite the availability of information documenting war atrocities and military failures?

Unfortunately, aside from state propaganda and information suppression, this support is partly a result of strong cognitive biases that humans – not only Russians – have towards confirming their existing beliefs, as well as not wanting to believe that their fellow citizens are committing horrendous crimes against innocent civilians.<sup>13</sup> Moreover, political science research shows us that there is a group herd effect with surveys of authoritarian leaders' popularity, wherein people tend to side with the apparent majority view, thinking it is the socially desirable view and must be the "correct" opinion if most people believe it.<sup>14</sup> Citizens sometimes see popularity as a sign that leaders are competent, and popularity snowballs among the population.

But history also shows that such staged perceptions of popularity can be fragile. When unanimity or social consensus breaks down, regime support can dissolve very quickly, as happened when the Soviet Union abruptly crumbled in 1991.<sup>15</sup>

#### What are potential reasons for a breakdown in support?

If public opinion in autocracies can indeed be fragile and subject to sudden change, what are possible reasons why this might occur in the future? Two seem most likely: unbearable economic decline and military losses so great that average citizens cannot ignore them.

On the economic side, very early in the war, the Russian Central Bank more than doubled its base interest rate to 20% overnight, from approximately 9% previously.<sup>16</sup> This was a necessary initial response to how devastating the inability to conduct international business in euros or dollars is, the inability for Russia to draw on the foreign currency reserves of its sovereign wealth fund held in US and European banks, and international companies ceasing their activities in Russia. The jump in the interest rate contributed to the ruble initially losing about half its value in terms of its exchange rate, and to wide-spread speculation that the Russian government could potentially default on future international debt payments.<sup>17</sup>

Many ordinary Russians have lost their jobs entirely if they have anything to do with international transactions, communications, or imported goods.<sup>18</sup> Many goods that need to be imported are disappearing, creating expectations of shortages of crucial components for the economy, such as computer chips and spare parts for airplanes and cars.<sup>19</sup> Roughly one thousand Western companies have pulled out – most within the first few weeks of the February 24 invasion – including many that are very visible and familiar to urban Russians, such as IKEA, Apple, Nike, McDonald's, and Starbucks.<sup>20</sup> Longstanding joint venture business partners in Russia, such as Siemens (doing business in Russia for 170 years) and Renault (key partner with the AvtoVaz car factory), have also withdrawn.<sup>21</sup>

Since early March, Russians who can do so have started to leave the country in droves, which is creating a massive brain drain, estimated to consist of approximately two hundred thousand people in the first two weeks of the invasion; later estimates range from three hundred thousand to one million.<sup>22</sup> This is the largest mass emigration of Russians from their country since 1917. These numbers are less substantiated than figures tracking people displaced within or beyond Ukraine; however, a research group of sociologists from the site "OK Russians" conducted a survey of a sample of those leaving the country in March 2022. This survey found that people initially fled mostly to countries immediately surrounding Russia that do not have visa entry requirements, such as Georgia, Armenia, and Turkey. Some very well-known Russians have left the country,

#### 4 🕒 L. M. SUNDSTROM

including the long-time political advisor to Russian governments Anatolii Chubais, the prima ballerina of the Bolshoi Ballet, and many musicians, activists, actors, journalists, and prominent academics.<sup>23</sup> The IT sector is a specific area that has experienced a mass exodus of highly trained citizens from the country; according to the OK Russians survey, one third of respondents worked in the IT sector (possibly over-represented in this survey owing to the online questionnaire format).<sup>24</sup>

Yet the government has been taking aggressive steps to prop the economy up. It is still earning handily from fossil fuel export revenues, over half of which come from Europe, owing to international oil and gas prices skyrocketing as a result of the war. Russian natural gas, which Europe is more dependent on than Russian oil, is unfortunately much more difficult to substitute with new supply source countries than oil is, because of the way in which gas must be transported and converted; moreover, variations in EU member states' reliance on Russian gas leads to disagreement over measures to be taken.<sup>25</sup> The Russian government has been able to use these revenues to continue to pay stateemployee salaries and state welfare benefits in full. It has also used Central Bank fiscal and monetary policies in tandem with oil and gas revenues to re-boost the ruble to a higher point than it was prior to the invasion – for example, by temporarily raising the interest rate, which incentivized people to keep their rubles rather than converting them, and by instituting strict capital flow controls, such as forcing any businesses earning international revenues to convert 80% of them into rubles.<sup>26</sup> In fact, these early stabilizing measures, along with the fortuitous spike in oil prices that the war caused, were successful enough that the government felt sufficiently confident to lower the bank interest rate gradually starting on April 8, eventually returning it to the pre-invasion rate of 9.5% on June 10.<sup>27</sup> The government has also so far been able to negotiate some exceptions to foreign debt payment terms to allow it to find sufficient funds to pay minimum amounts owing in April and May, but for this to continue requires the continued flexibility of US and European governments and financial institutions – which is by no means certain.<sup>28</sup>

And then there are the vulnerabilities to dissent emerging as a result of catastrophic military losses. Since there is no fully reliable disclosed number of Russian casualties in the war, estimates range very widely. By early April, the Ukrainian military estimate of Russian losses was 18,600, while NATO's was slightly lower, at between 7000 and 15,000 Russian soldiers killed in the first four weeks of the war.<sup>29</sup> In mid-May, the British defence ministry estimated that approximately one third of Russian ground forces committed to the invasion in February had been killed - effectively translating to a figure of 50,000 battle deaths.<sup>30</sup> If even close to accurate, this is an astonishingly high casualty rate and total number of deaths of military personnel; it far outstrips losses of roughly 15,000 troops in Afghanistan during the late Soviet period, which led to significant mobilization of social movements opposing that war.<sup>31</sup> Meanwhile, the Russian military claimed just 1351 military deaths in March - a figure that it had still not updated by August, and which the government seemingly feels no obligation to update because of a 2015 law that made all military deaths a state secret.<sup>32</sup> Some Russian and Ukrainian lawyers and analysts have argued that the Russian military is avoiding returning the bodies of killed forces to Russia because if they do not enter the military accounting system, they will not count as military casualties.<sup>33</sup> Moreover, Valentina Mel'nikova of the Russian Union of Committees of Soldiers' Mothers and many soldiers' families complain that the government classifies many cases as "missing in action" without any details or ensuing updates to this status, as a way of avoiding reporting deaths.<sup>34</sup> Numerous observers have pointed to the disproportionate number of soldiers being sent to Ukraine from non-Russian ethnic minority regions far from urban centres, particularly Buryatia – a strategic approach that seems suspiciously geared towards averting the likelihood of major protest developing.<sup>35</sup>

The lack of transparency has sparked anger among many Russian parents of conscript soldiers who cannot find out what happened to their sons or find out that they have been blatantly lied to. In a damage-control effort, the Russian government moved in April to restrict the spread of information about military casualties further, replacing civilian authorities with Defence Ministry enlistment offices as the institutions that issue certificates offering benefits to killed soldiers' relatives.<sup>36</sup> The change came as public complaints began to surface from relatives of those who served on the *Moskva* missile cruiser that was sunk in the Black Sea, stating that they had not heard back from their relatives after the vessel's crew was supposedly evacuated successfully.<sup>37</sup>

The soldiers' mothers' organizations in Russia are working, as they have since the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan, to find out information about soldiers' whereabouts and when they were injured or killed.<sup>38</sup> Ukrainian mothers and activists have mobilized – not without controversy – to take photos of dead Russian soldiers, track down their identities, and send messages to their parents about what happened to their sons.<sup>39</sup> This truth-seeking mission by parents of soldiers was important in shaping public opposition to the Soviet war in Afghanistan and Russia's wars in Chechnya, and it could become so again.<sup>40</sup> While majority public opinion in Russia generally does not seem to be distressed by the concept of attacking their neighbouring Ukrainian citizens, with whom about a third of Russian families have relational ties, this could change with time if sufficient quantities of persuasive evidence reach them and Russians start to believe it.

#### How could opposition grow and lead to change?

At the beginning of the invasion, many observers placed their faith in an end to the war through a mass uprising of Russian citizens in protest. Group anti-war protests initially occurred in Russian cities every day after the invasion began – in over 60 cities across the country, thousands of people every day into early March.<sup>41</sup> Mobilization by feminist groups has been particularly prominent.<sup>42</sup> As repression has mounted, protestors have constantly innovated in their forms of non-violent dissent in order to keep going, by doing things like holding up blank signs (which happened in Soviet times as well), stamping anti-war messages on ruble banknotes, or placing little anti-war figurines in random public places.<sup>43</sup> Those protestors have met with harsh police treatment in many instances. According to a longstanding Russian NGO called OVD-Info, by the beginning of April, over 15,000 protesters had been detained across the country since the invasion began.<sup>44</sup>

A new Russian law that came into force in early March makes speaking out against the government narrative, and even using the word "war" to describe the so-called special operation, a criminal offence subject to up to 15 years in prison.<sup>45</sup> This measure immediately placed a strong chill on both open protest in the streets and independent discussion of the war in mass media. All independent media and virtually all social media and international communication platforms, such as YouTube, have been shut down or blocked from open access within Russia, one by one.<sup>46</sup>

#### 6 🕒 L. M. SUNDSTROM

Protest on its own in Russia – even if large in magnitude – is not likely to lead to a change in government approach or the downfall of the Putin government. The scholarly literature on comparative democratization historically tells us that what is almost always needed, and always needed in *successful* cases of transition towards more democratic political regimes, is a split within the important decision-making elites in the country.

There are very likely some within the coterie of powerful Russian elites who are beginning to doubt the wisdom of the current approach to Ukraine, which includes devastating military casualties and failures as well as impacts on the Russian economy and the wide-scale repression of anyone who expresses dissent. There is no obvious path for this disgruntlement to lead to an overturning of the Putin regime, however, since political science research also shows that in personalist autocracies like Russia's – regimes in which nearly all power lies in the hands of a single person – dictators rarely relinquish power through negotiation.<sup>47</sup> This is because such leaders are typically determined to cling to power, and only a small and tightly controlled circle of people have any influence on them.<sup>48</sup> By all accounts, in Putin's case the pandemic has exacerbated this situation, and his circle is much smaller and more hardline authoritarian than it used to be.<sup>49</sup>

There has been much media speculation outside Russia that the country's economic oligarchs could be a disgruntled constituency poised to oust Putin. They have been in the cross-hairs of international sanctions against Russia, and they are no doubt displeased with the ruin of the country's economy.<sup>50</sup> But since Putin consolidated power in his first two terms as president, the super-rich beneficiaries of the post-Soviet capitalist transition and state corruption who remain in Russia have relied on his approval and facilitation to accumulate assets.<sup>51</sup> They have a great deal to lose if they oppose him and fail, despite how sanctions may be affecting them now. A few oligarchs, such as Oleg Deripaska, Roman Abramovich, and Oleg Tinkov, have expressed opposition to the war, but they are almost exclusively expatriates and individuals whose wealth is not controlled by Putin.<sup>52</sup>

Is a military coup a possibility? The military in Russia has historically been resistant to launching coups – largely owing to Communist Party oversight in the USSR and a continuation of these habits in the post-Soviet era, along with a heavy dose of infiltration by the security services.<sup>53</sup> Yet significant losses by the Russian military in Ukraine, terrible strategy and preparation, as well as recent replacements of military leaders because of these failures, could foster disgruntlement in the ranks that could lead some to support a coup.

A final possibility is defection from the state security agencies, including the Federal Security Service (*Federal'naia sluzhba bezopasnosti*, FSB). They might provide the most likely source of an insider coup.<sup>54</sup> Putin is a creature of these agencies, but a few tensions have been aired in public view. For instance, in March, Putin placed the head of the FSB's Fifth Division (responsible for external intelligence) under house arrest owing to bad intelligence about prospects for a quick and successful victory in Ukraine.<sup>55</sup>

An elite insider coup could be possible, particularly if several of these groups join forces to remove Putin forcibly or persuade him to step down. These processes would take time to develop and they may be unlikely, since, although we have seen signs of some ripples, major cracks have not yet emerged, now half a year into the intensified war.<sup>56</sup> Moreover, at least at this point, it is difficult to foresee concretely how this would happen and who could be agreed upon to replace Putin, given the very limited size of the ruling circle around him and Putin's prior elimination of all serious democratic political rivals. Because

repression has left most potential sources of opposition (at both mass and leadership levels) extremely reduced and in disarray through prosecution or exile, it is difficult to perceive a mechanism for the emergence of a political movement to replace the current governing forces. It is not entirely clear that a leader emerging from a "palace coup" to replace Putin would be likely to retreat from the war, and even less likely that he would loosen repression in the country, given the dominance of *siloviki* ("people of force") connected to the security services and the military among the inner circle.

On the optimistic side for democratic possibilities, Putin has miscalculated to a degree he has never done before, and the future prospects for the economy are truly dire. People are being very creative and persistent with their ways of organizing protests and sharing information, and they are finding clever ways of circumventing censorship. This persistence, combined with cracks that may emerge in political, security, and economic elites, may provide a pathway for change in the future.

## Notes

- 1. Levada Center, "Conflict with Ukraine," 11 April 2022.
- 2. Levada Center, "Conflict with Ukraine and Responsibility," 18 May 2022.
- 3. Levada Center, "Putin's Approval Rating"; Levada Center, "Conflict with Ukraine: July 2022."
- 4. Kizilova and Norris, "Assessing Russian Public Opinion."
- 5. Treisman, "What Russians Think."
- 6. Tucker, "Why We Should Be."
- 7. Thompson, "War in Ukraine."
- 8. Coalson, "'Parents Are Silent'."
- 9. Svetlova, "'TV Is Winning'"; Tondo and Rice-Oxley, "'They Don't Believe'"; Hopkins, "Ukrainians Find That Relatives."
- 10. Levada Center, "Internet, Social Networks."
- 11. Ibid.
- 12. Levada Center, "Protests"; Kizilova and Norris, "Assessing Russian Public Opinion."
- 13. Knobloch-Westerwick et al., "Political Online Information Searching"; Paul and Matthews, "Russian 'Firehose of Falsehood'."
- 14. Hale, "Authoritarian Rallying"; Buckley et al., "How Popular Is Putin?"; Buckley et al., "Endogenous Popularity."
- 15. Kuran, "Now Out of Never"; Hale, "Authoritarian Rallying."
- 16. Korsakov, "TsB povysil stavku"; Ostroff, "Russia's Central Bank."
- 17. Rappeport, "Russian Default."
- 18. Meduza, "'Budu priunyvat' i sokrashchat"."
- 19. Whalen, "Sanctions Forcing Russia"; Bloomberg News, "Russia May Need Half."
- 20. Sauer, "Cosmopolitan No More"; Pineda, "Which Companies?"; Sokolova, "Western Companies Leave Russia."
- 21. Revill, "Siemens to Leave Russia"; Roth, "Russia to Take over."
- 22. OK Russians, "Evakuatsiia 2022"; Gessen, "Russians Fleeing Putin's Wartime"; Boutsko, "Who Are the Russians?"
- 23. Boutsko, "Who Are the Russians?"
- 24. OK Russians, "Evakuatsiia 2022."
- 25. Campbell, "Europe Cuts Russian Gas"; Dempsey et al., "Can the EU Wean."
- 26. Hirsch, "How Russia Rescued"; Swint, "Russia Cuts Key Interest"; Shakhnov, "Russia's Rouble Is Now."
- 27. Ray, "Russian Central Bank Slashes."
- 28. Smith, "Russia Still Faces."
- 29. Dixon et al., "Russia's War Dead Belie."

- 8 🕒 L. M. SUNDSTROM
  - 30. Agence France-Presse, "Young, Poor."
  - 31. Taylor, "Soviet War"; Kamrany and Killian, "Effects of Afghanistan War"; Eichler, *Militarizing Men*.
  - 32. See note 29 above.
  - 33. Moscow Times, "'Private Pivovarov'."
  - 34. Soiuz komitetov soldatskikh materei Rossii, "Ob uchastnikakh boev."
  - 35. Darmayeva and Coalson, "Family in Buryatia Grieves"; Dugar-DePonte, "Buryats and the 'Russian'."
  - 36. Moscow Times, "Russia to Classify Information."
  - 37. Slavin, "'Apparently Our Guys'"; Current Time et al., "'Missing on the High?!'"; Rozhanskiy, Yehoshyna, and Shabayev, "Mothers of the *Moskva*."
  - 38. Sauer, "'Just a Sea'."
  - 39. Harwell and The Washington Post, "Ukraine Is Scanning Faces."
  - 40. Eichler, Militarizing Men; Sundstrom, "Soldiers' Rights Groups."
  - 41. Gunko, "On the Anti-War Movement."
  - 42. Rossman, "Female Face of Russian."
  - 43. Nicholson, "Demonstrators in Russia Resort"; and Natalia Forrat, "Twitter Lost Dog Named Truth Poster," Twitter post, 11 March 2022, https://twitter.com/forrat/status/ 1502337846463578125?s=20&t=zV-7PMczvc3TVi2hw\_g3oA; *Moscow Times*, "In Russia Little Picketers"; Jonny Tickle, "Protest by Stamping Messages on Bank Notes," Twitter post, 19 March 2022, https://twitter.com/jonnytickle/status/1505123405024088071?s=20&t=i\_reLEUvlMmhQOeubKBHw; and Kevin Rothrock, "Nizhnii Novgorod Protestors with Blank Signs," Twitter post, 12 March 2022, https://twitter.com/KevinRothrock/status/ 1502761903046774786?s=20&t=OMeUv2TJqJfNBUu3EBdvYA.
  - 44. OVD-Info, "Nezavisimyi pravozashchitnyi media-proekt OVD-Info."
  - 45. Current Time, "Putin Signs 'Harsh' Law."
  - 46. Troianovski and Safronova, "Russia Takes Censorship"; Safronova, MacFarquhar, and Satariano, "Where Russians Turn."
  - 47. Frantz and Kendall-Taylor, "Pathways to Democratization."
  - 48. Frantz and Kendall-Taylor, "Why Putin Probably."
  - 49. Zygar, "How Vladimir Putin Lost."
  - 50. Harrington, "Sanctions on Russia."
  - 51. Markus, "Meet Russia's Oligarchs."
  - 52. Fortescue, "As the Ukraine War"; Saul, "Russian Oligarch Oleg Tinkov."
  - 53. Taylor, "Russia's Passive Army."
  - 54. Lieven, "Inside Putin's Circle."
  - 55. Soldatov and Borogan, "Putin nachal repressii."
  - 56. Burkhardt, "Fog of War"; Agence France-Presse, "Putin Keeps Loyalty."

# **Disclosure statement**

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author.

# Notes on contributor

*Lisa McIntosh Sundstrom* is a professor of political science at the University of British Columbia. She specializes in Russian politics, and her major research interests include democracy and authoritarianism, civil society, human rights, gender issues, legal mobilization, and NGO activism in both domestic and transnational politics. Her two most recent books are *Bringing Global Governance Home: How BRICS NGOs Engage the World* (2021, co-authored with Laura A. Henry) and *Courting Gender Justice: Russia, Turkey, and the European Court of Human Rights* (2019, co-authored with Valerie Sperling and Melike Sayoglu), both from Oxford University Press.

#### **Bibliography**

- Agence France-Presse. "Putin Keeps Loyalty of Russian Political Elite despite Outcry." France 24, 22 March 2022. https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20220322-putin-keeps-loyalty-of-russianpolitical-elite-despite-outcry.
- Agence France-Presse. "Young, Poor and from Minorities: The Russian Troops Killed in Ukraine." France 24, 17 May 2022. https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20220517-young-poor-and-from-minorities-the-russian-troops-killed-in-ukraine.
- Bloomberg News. "Russia May Need Half Its Planes for Spare Parts, *Kommersant* Reports." Bloomberg, 28 April 2022. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-04-28/russia-mayneed-half-its-planes-for-spare-parts-kommersant-says.
- Boutsko, Anastassia. "Who Are the Russians Leaving Their Country?" Deutsche Welle, 5 April 2022. https://www.dw.com/en/who-are-the-russians-leaving-their-country/a-61364390.
- Buckley, Noah, Kyle L. Marquardt, Ora John Reuter, and Katerina Tertytchnaya. "Endogenous Popularity: How Perceptions of Support Affect the Popularity of Authoritarian Regimes." V-Dem Institute, Gothenburg, Sweden, working paper, March 2022. https://www.v-dem.net/media/pub lications/Working\_Paper\_132.pdf.
- Buckley, Noah, Kyle L. Marquardt, Ora John Reuter, and Katerina Tertytchnaya. "How Popular Is Putin, Really?" *Washington Post*, 13 April 2022. https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2022/04/13/putin-public-opinion-propaganda-levada-center/.
- Burkhardt, Fabian. "The Fog of War and Power Dynamics in Russia's Elite: Defections and Purges, or Simply Wishful Thinking?" *Russian Analytical Digest*, no. 281 (29 March 2022): 10–14
- Campbell, Maeve. "Europe Cuts Russian Gas Imports: So What Are the Energy Alternatives?" Euronews, 27 April 2022. https://www.euronews.com/green/2022/04/27/europe-scrambles-to-keep-the-lights-on-as-it-sidelines-russian-gas.
- Coalson, Robert. "The Parents Are Silent': Russian Schools Invaded by Propaganda Supporting the War in Ukraine." Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 10 April 2022. https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-schools-war-propaganda-ukraine/31795819.html.
- Current Time. "Putin Signs 'Harsh' Law Allowing Long Prison Terms for 'False News' about Army." Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 5 March 2022. https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-military-false-news /31737627.html.
- Current Time, Kyrylo Ovsyaniy, Heorhiy Shabayev, and Crimea.Realities. "'Missing on the High Seas?!': Father Expresses Outrage as Russia Keeps Quiet about Fate of Sailors." Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 18 April 2022. https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-moskva-sinking-sailor-deaths-quiet/31809581.html.
- Darmayeva, Alevtina, and Robert Coalson. "Family in Buryatia Grieves over Son Killed in Ukraine War: 'If We Stop Now, What Has It Been For?'" Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 22 May 2022. https:// www.rferl.org/a/russia-ukraine-war-soldiers-poverty-funeral-buryatia/31862097.html.
- Dempsey, Harry, Niko Kommenda, Leslie Hook, Chris Campbell, Caroline Nevitt, and Sam Joiner. "Can the EU Wean Itself off Russian Gas?" *Financial Times*, 18 April 2022. https://ig.ft.com/race-to-replace-russian-gas.
- Dixon, Robyn, Sudarsan Raghavan, Isabelle Khurshudyan, and David L. Stern. "Russia's War Dead Belie Its Slogan That No One Is Left Behind." *Washington Post*, 8 April 2022. https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/2022/04/08/russia-war-dead-soldiers-bodies/.
- Dugar-DePonte, Radjana. "Buryats and the 'Russian World." *The Russian Reader* (blog), 23 May 2022. https://therussianreader.com/2022/05/23/buryats-russian-world/.
- Eichler, Maya. *Militarizing Men: Gender, Conscription, and War in Post-Soviet Russia*. Palo Alto, CA: Stanford University Press, 2011.
- Fortescue, Stephen. "As the Ukraine War Drags On, How Secure Will Putin's Hold on Power Remain?" *The Conversation*, 3 March 2022. http://theconversation.com/as-the-ukraine-war-drags-on-how-secure-will-putins-hold-on-power-remain-178312.
- Frantz, Erica, and Andrea Kendall-Taylor. "Pathways to Democratization in Personalist Dictatorships." *Democratization* 24, no. 1 (January 2017): 20–40.

10 👄 L. M. SUNDSTROM

- Frantz, Erica, and Andrea Kendall-Taylor. "Why Putin Probably Won't Give Up Anytime Soon." Foreign Policy (blog), 17 March 2022. https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/03/17/putin-russia-ukraine-war-end/.
- Gessen, Masha. "The Russians Fleeing Putin's Wartime Crackdown." *New Yorker*, 20 March 2022. https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2022/03/28/the-russians-fleeing-putins-wartimecrackdown.
- Gunko, Maria. "On the Anti-War Movement in Russia: From Street Protests to Guerrilla Activism." COMPAS, 8 April 2022. https://www.compas.ox.ac.uk/2022/on-the-anti-war-movement-in-russia-from-street-protests-to-guerrilla-activism/.
- Hale, Henry E. "Authoritarian Rallying as Reputational Cascade? Evidence from Putin's Popularity Surge after Crimea." *American Political Science Review* 116, no. 2 (2021): 580–594.
- Harrington, Brooke. "Sanctions on Russia Are a Reminder That Shame Works on Oligarchs." *Washington Post*, 4 April 2022. https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2022/04/04/oligarchs-sanctions-shame/.
- Harwell, Drew, and the *Washington Post*. "Ukraine Is Scanning Faces of Dead Russians, Then Contacting the Mothers." *National Post*, 15 April 2022. https://nationalpost.com/news/ukraine-is-scanning-faces-of-dead-russians-then-contacting-the-mothers.
- Hirsch, Paddy. "How Russia Rescued the Ruble." National Public Radio, 5 April 2022. https://www. npr.org/sections/money/2022/04/05/1090920442/how-russia-rescued-the-ruble.
- Hopkins, Valerie. "Ukrainians Find That Relatives in Russia Don't Believe It's a War." *New York Times*,
  6 March 2022. https://www.nytimes.com/2022/03/06/world/europe/ukraine-russia-families.
  html.
- Kamrany, Nake M., and David T. Killian. "Effects of Afghanistan War on Soviet Society and Policy." International Journal of Social Economics 19, nos. 7/8/9 (July 1992): 129–151.
- Kizilova, Kseniya, and Pippa Norris. "Assessing Russian Public Opinion on the Ukraine War." Russian Analytical Digest, no. 281 (29 March 2022): 2–5.
- Knobloch-Westerwick, Silvia, Cornelia Mothes, Benjamin K. Johnson, Axel Westerwick, and Wolfgang Donsbach. "Political Online Information Searching in Germany and the United States: Confirmation Bias, Source Credibility, and Attitude Impacts." *Journal of Communication* 65, no. 3 (June 2015): 489–511.
- Korsakov, Nikolai. "TsB povysil stavku do 20%." Gazeta.ru, 28 February 2022. https://www.gazeta.ru/ social/news/2022/02/28/17357947.shtml.
- Kuran, Timur. "Now out of Never: The Element of Surprise in the East European Revolution of 1989." World Politics 44, no. 1 (October 1991): 7–48.
- Levada Center. "The Conflict with Ukraine." 11 April 2022. https://www.levada.ru/en/2022/04/11/ the-conflict-with-ukraine/.
- Levada Center. "The Conflict with Ukraine and Responsibility for the Deaths of Civilians." 18 May 2022. https://www.levada.ru/en/2022/05/18/the-conflict-with-ukraine-and-responsibility-for-the-deaths-of-civilians/.
- Levada Center. "The Conflict with Ukraine: July 2022." 18 August 2022. https://www.levada.ru/en/2022/08/17/conflict-with-ukraine-july-2022/.
- Levada Center. "Internet, Social Networks and VPN." 22 April 2022. https://www.levada.ru/en/2022/ 04/22/internet-social-networks-and-vpn/.
- Levada Center. "Protests." 22 April 2022. https://www.levada.ru/en/2022/04/12/protests-7/.
- Levada Center. "Putin's Approval Rating." May 2022. https://www.levada.ru/en/ratings/.
- Lieven, Anatol. "Inside Putin's Circle The Real Russian Elite." *Financial Times*, 11 March 2022. https://www.ft.com/content/503fb110-f91e-4bed-b6dc-0d09582dd007.
- Markus, Stanislav. "Meet Russia's Oligarchs, a Group of Men Who Won't Be Toppling Putin Anytime Soon." *The Conversation*, 4 March 2022. http://theconversation.com/meet-russias-oligarchs -a-group-of-men-who-wont-be-toppling-putin-anytime-soon-178474.
- *Meduza.* "'Budu priunyvat' i sokrashchat' raskhody': Chitateli 'Meduzy' o tom, kak sanktsii (i otvetnye mery) izmenili ikh zhizn'." 1 March 2022. https://meduza.io/feature/2022/03/01/budu-priunyvat-i-sokraschat-rashody.
- *Moscow Times.* "In Russia Little Picketers Protest the War." 28 March 2022. https://www.themoscow times.com/2022/03/28/in-russia-little-picketers-protest-the-war-a77071.

- *Moscow Times.* "Private Pivovarov Is on Assignment': How Russia Hides Its Military Casualties." 6 April 2022. https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2022/04/06/private-pivovarov-is-on-assignmenthow-russia-hides-its-military-casualties-a77247.
- *Moscow Times*. "Russia to Classify Information on Ukraine Troop Deaths." 20 April 2022. https://www. themoscowtimes.com/2022/04/20/russia-to-classify-information-on-ukraine-troop-deathsa77416.
- Nicholson, Kate. "Demonstrators in Russia Resort to Blank-Sign Protests and Still Get Arrested." *Huffington Post*, 14 March 2022. https://www.huffpost.com/entry/demonstrators-russia-blanksign-protests\_n\_622f3d23e4b02961583e5660.
- OK Russians. "Evakuatsiia 2022: Kto i pochemu uekhal iz Rossii iz-za voiny v Ukraine." OK Russians Research, March 2022. http://research1.okrussians.org/.
- Ostroff, Caitlin. "Russia's Central Bank More Than Doubles Interest Rates in Response to Sanctions." *Wall Street Journal*, 28 February 2022. https://www.wsj.com/livecoverage/russia-ukraine-latestnews-2022-02-28/card/russia-s-central-bank-more-than-doubles-interest-rates-in-response-tosanctions-p7602Gbo1YpFdLBardRo.
- OVD-Info. "Nezavisimyi pravozashchitnyi media-proekt OVD-Info." OVD-Info. Accessed 18 May 2022. https://ovdinfo.org/.
- Paul, Christopher, and Miriam Matthews. "The Russian 'Firehose of Falsehood' Propaganda Model." RAND Corporation, Santa Monica, CA, working paper, 11 July 2016. https://www.rand.org/pubs/ perspectives/PE198.html.
- Pineda, Julett. "Which Companies Have Pulled Out of Russia over the Ukraine Invasion?" Deutsche Welle, 10 March 2022. https://www.dw.com/en/which-companies-have-pulled-out-of-russia-over -the-u kraine-invasion/a-61078955.
- Rappeport, Alan. "A Russian Default Is Looming. A Bitter Fight Is Likely to Follow." *New York Times*, 16 April 2022. https://www.nytimes.com/2022/04/16/business/russia-debt-default.html.
- Ray, Siladitya. "Russian Central Bank Slashes Interest Rate to Pre-Invasion Levels as Inflation Appears to Peak." Forbes, 10 June 2022. https://www.forbes.com/sites/siladityaray/2022/06/10/russiancentral-bank-slashes-interest-rate-to-pre-invasion-levels-as-inflation-appears-to-peak/.
- Revill, John. "Siemens to Leave Russia Due to Ukraine War, Take Hefty Charge." Reuters, 12 May 2022. https://www.reuters.com/technology/siemens-leave-russia-due-ukraine-war-2022-05-12/.
- Rossman, Ella. "Female Face of Russian Anti-War Movement: Why Women Protest?" *Lefteast* (blog), 25 April 2022. https://lefteast.org/russian-anti-war-movement-why-women-protest/.
- Roth, Andrew. "Russia to Take over Renault's Moscow Factory to Revive Soviet-Era Car." *The Guardian*, 16 May 2022. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/may/16/russia-renault-moscow-factory-revive-soviet-era-moskvitch-car.
- Rozhanskiy, Timofei, Valeria Yehoshyna, and Heorhiy Shabayev. "Mothers of the Moskva: For Relatives of Missing Sailors, a Lack of Information Fuels Grief." Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 10 April 2022. https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-moskva-sinking-missing-sailors-information /31813120.html.
- Safronova, Valeriya, Neil MacFarquhar, and Adam Satariano. "Where Russians Turn for Uncensored News on Ukraine." *New York Times*, 16 April 2022. https://www.nytimes.com/2022/04/16/world/europe/russian-propaganda-telegram-ukraine.html.
- Sauer, Pjotr. "'Just a Sea of Tears': The Group Helping Anxious Mothers of Russian Soldiers." *The Guardian*, 2 March 2022. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/mar/02/russian-soldiers-mothers-committee-ukraine.
- Sauer, Pjotr. "Cosmopolitan No More: Russians Feel Sting of Cultural and Economic Rift." *The Guardian*, 20 May 2022. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/may/20/russians-feel-sting-of-cultural-and-economic-rift-sanctions-ukraine.
- Saul, Derek. "Russian Oligarch Oleg Tinkov, Who Lost Billions after Russian Invasion, Calls War on Ukraine 'Evil." *Forbes*, 3 May 2022. https://www.forbes.com/sites/dereksaul/2022/05/03/russian-oligarch-oleg-tinkov-who-lost-billions-after-russian-invasion-calls-war-on-ukraine-evil/.
- Shakhnov, Kirill. "Russia's Rouble Is Now Stronger Than before the War Western Sanctions Are Partly to Blame." *The Conversation* (13 June 2022). https://theconversation.com/russias-rouble-is-now-stronger-than-before-the-war-western-sanctions-are-partly-to-blame-184700.

12 👄 L. M. SUNDSTROM

- Slavin, Alexey. "'Apparently Our Guys Have Been Forgotten': Parents of Russian Conscripts Who Disappeared aboard the *Moskva* Still Seeking Answers One Month Later." *Meduza*, 17 May 2022. https://meduza.io/en/feature/2022/05/17/apparently-our-guys-have-been-forgotten.
- Smith, Elliot. "Russia Still Faces a High Chance of Default, Despite Payment." CNBC, 10 May 2022. https://www.cnbc.com/2022/05/10/russia-still-faces-high-default-probability-despite-paymentanalysts-say.html.
- Soiuz komitetov soldatskikh materei Rossii. "Ob uchastnikakh boev, propavshikh bez besti i mobilizovannykh iz DNR i LNR." YouTube, 3 June 2022. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v= r2NId\_VT1Po.
- Sokolova, Kira. "Western Companies Leave Russia Taking Russian Jobs with Them." Deutsche Welle, 5 May 2022. https://www.dw.com/en/western-companies-leave-russia-taking-russian-jobs -with-them/a-61697175.
- Soldatov, Andrei, and Irina Borogan. "Putin nachal repressii protiv 5-i sluzhby FSB: Imenno ona nakanune voiny obespechivala prezidenta Rossii dannymi o politicheskoi situatsii v Ukraine." *Meduza*, 11 March 2022. https://meduza.io/feature/2022/03/11/putin-nachal-repressii-protiv -5-y-sluzhby-fsb-imenno-ona-nakanune-voyny-obespechivala-prezidenta-rossii-dannymi-o-politi cheskoy-situatsii-v-ukraine.
- Sundstrom, Lisa McIntosh. "Soldiers' Rights Groups in Russia: Civil Society through Russian and Western Eyes." In Russian Civil Society: A Critical Assessment, edited by Alfred B. Evans, Laura A. Henry, and Lisa Sundstrom, 178–196. Armonk, NY: M. E. Sharpe, 2006.
- Svetlova, Nadezhda. "'The TV Is Winning': Many Ukrainians Now Share a Common Experience; Their Relatives in Russia Refuse to Believe Their Accounts of the War." *Meduza*, 14 March 2022. https://meduza.io/en/feature/2022/03/14/the-tv-is-winning.
- Swint, Brian. "Russia Cuts Key Interest Rate. Protecting the Ruble Is Painful." *Barron's*, 8 April 2022. https://www.barrons.com/articles/russia-cuts-key-interest-rate-protecting-the-ruble-is-painful -51649423381.
- Taylor, Alan. "The Soviet War in Afghanistan, 1979–1989." *The Atlantic*, 4 August 2014. https://www. theatlantic.com/photo/2014/08/the-soviet-war-in-afghanistan-1979-1989/100786/.
- Taylor, Brian D. "Russia's Passive Army: Rethinking Military Coups." *Comparative Political Studies* 34, no. 8 (October 2001): 924–952.
- Thompson, Stuart A. "The War in Ukraine, as Seen on Russian TV." *New York Times*, 6 May 2022. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2022/05/06/technology/russian-propaganda-television. html.
- Tondo, Lorenzo, and Mark Rice-Oxley. "'They Don't Believe It's Real': How War Has Split Ukrainian-Russian Families." *The Guardian*, 18 March 2022. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/mar/ 18/ukraine-russia-families-divided-over-war.
- Treisman, Rachel. "What Russians Think of the War in Ukraine, According to an Independent Pollster." National Public Radio, 18 April 2022. https://www.npr.org/2022/04/18/1093282038/ russia-war-public-opinion-polling.
- Troianovski, Anton, and Valeriya Safronova. "Russia Takes Censorship to New Extremes, Stifling War Coverage." *New York Times*, 4 March 2022. https://www.nytimes.com/2022/03/04/world/europe/russia-censorship-media-crackdown.html.
- Tucker, Joshua. "Why We Should Be Confident That Putin Is Genuinely Popular in Russia." *Washington Post*, 24 November 2015. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage /wp/2015/11/24/why-we-should-be-confident-that-putin-is-genuinely-popular-in-russia/.
- Whalen, Jeanne. "Sanctions Forcing Russia to Use Appliance Parts in Military Gear, U.S. Says." *Washington Post*, 11 May 2022. https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2022/05/11/rus sia-sanctions-effect-military/.
- Zygar, Mikhail. "How Vladimir Putin Lost Interest in the Present." *New York Times*, 10 March 2022. https://www.nytimes.com/2022/03/10/opinion/putin-russia-ukraine.html.